Public Prosecutor Hamada al-Sawi
Office of the Public Prosecutor
Madinat al-Rehab
Cairo, Arab Republic of Egypt


Dear Counselor,

Between 15 and 19 November, Egyptian security forces arrested three senior staff of the Egyptian Initiative for Personal Rights (EIPR), Mohamed Basheer, Karim Ennarah and Gasser Abdel-Razek. They are arbitrarily detained at the Tora Prison Complex, pending investigations into “terrorism” other unfounded charges. Amnesty International considers them to be prisoners of conscience, detained solely in relation to their organization’s peaceful human rights work.

Amnesty International is particularly concerned about the poor conditions of detention which EIPR Executive Director and father-of-two Gasser Abdel-Razek is forced to endure. Since his transfer to Liman Tora Prison, one of the facilities in the Tora Prison Complex, he has been held in solitary confinement in a cold cell, without a mattress, sufficient bedding or warm clothes. He is denied any time outside his cell, including for exercise. All his personal belongings have been confiscated. Prison authorities also completely shaved his head, an extraordinary move for detainees held in pre-trial detention, raising further fears over the discriminatory and punitive measures to which he is being subjected in prison. Prison authorities are also preventing him from purchasing basic necessities from the prison canteen.

The latest retaliation campaign began after EIPR held a human rights briefing with 13 western diplomats at its office on 3 November. Another EIPR staff member, Patrick George Zaki, has been arbitrarily detained since February 2020. The Egyptian authorities have targeted EIPR and other civil society groups for years, including through criminal investigations as part of the so-called “Case 173”.

I urge you to immediately and unconditionally release Mohamed Basheer, Karim Ennarah, Gasser Abdel-Razek and Patrick George Zaki and drop all investigations against them. Pending their release, they should be granted access to their families, lawyers and any medical care they may require and be protected from torture and other ill-treatment, including prolonged solitary confinement. I also urge you to end criminal investigations against human rights NGOs, including by closing “Case 173”.

Thank you for your immediate attention to this critical human rights concern.

Yours sincerely,

cc:

Ambassador Yasser Reda
Embassy of the Arab Republic of Egypt
3521 International Ct NW, Washington DC 20008


